REPORT: CUBA

The Rise of Gay Tolerance in Cuba: The Case of the UN Vote

By Noelle Stout

In November 2010, the united nations eliminated protections from extrajudicial or arbitrary executions because of sexual orientation. With the support of the Cuban delegation, the Third General Assembly changed language specifically denouncing killings inspired by sexual identity, adding the ambiguous term "discriminatory reasons." Although the Cuban delegation had originally supported the 2008 decree that protected gays and lesbians from executions, in 2010 the representatives supported removing the explicit mention of sexuality.

The 2010 vote ignited a public controversy on the island, as Cubans accused government leaders of failing to promote sexual equality. Cuban bloggers were among the most vocal critics. Marxist blogger Yasmín Portales Machado charged government leaders with sacrificing gay rights to solidify political alliances.1 Similarly, Francisco Rodríguez Cruz, a gay activist and Communist militant, published an open letter on his blog to the Cuban foreign minister warning against a return to the violent homophobia of Cuba's past.2 Yoani Sánchez, the most internationally renowned Cuban blogger, argued that the vote was equivalent to supporting the death penalty for homosexuality and criticized the lack of free speech on the island. "Not a single word is said by the official press," Sánchez wrote. "No travestis* have been able to go out and protest in the Plaza of the Revolution."3

Gay advocates in state-sponsored agencies who typically avoided overt political criticism also condemned the vote. Most sig-

nificantly, Mariela Castro Espín, the director of Cuba's National Center for Sexual Education (CENESEX) and the daughter of President Raúl Castro, released a statement on the CENESEX website pointing out how the vote contradicted the decriminalization of homosexuality in Cuba.4 In a similar vein, Dr. Alberto Roque, the president of the sexual diversity unit of the Cuban Multidisciplinary Society for the Study of Sexuality (SOCUMES), emphasized how Cuba had sided with governments that barbarically applied the death penalty for same-sex practice. According to the leaders of CENESEX and SOCUMES, sexual and gender identity were "inalienable rights of each individual," and sexual rights are "human rights."5

Cuban criticism of the UN vote circulated primarily on the Internet, and although only 14% of Cubans have Web access, the blog posts garnered unprecedented attention from policy makers. Minister of Foreign Affairs Bruno Rodríguez Parilla responded to the objections by publishing a note in support of Cuban LGBT communities and inviting bloggers and CENESEX activists to discuss the UN resolution. At the same time, however, he maintained that the delegates had considered the resolution sufficiently inclusive without the clause specifying sexual orientation.

Cubans were not alone in their indignation. International gay advocates launched a campaign to call for the UN representatives to reconsider their position. A month after the vote, in November 2010, the UN Assembly answered international criticism by reintroducing sexual orientation to the decree. In the revote, the Cuban delegates abstained—a mere softening of their earlier position.

anthropology at New York University. Her book, Queer Cuba: Sexuality and Inequality in the Post-Soviet Era, is forthcoming (Duke University Press). Research in Cuba was generously supported by the National Science Foundation, the David Rockefeller Center for Latin American Studies at Harvard, and the Center for Latin American and Caribbean Studies at New York University...

Noelle Stout teaches

^{*} I leave the word *travesti* untranslated because the term *transgender* for U.S. readers too strongly suggests a transition from one gender to another. Cuban travestis I interviewed very rarely used the Spanish word for transgender (*transgenero*), and when they did, they were referring to women who had sex-change operations.



Mariela Castro Espín (center), head of Cuba's National Center for Sex Education and daughter of Cuba's president, Raúl Castro, holds a gay pride flag during the May Day parade at Havana's Revolution Square on May 1.

The representatives' ambivalent position most likely reflected tensions between Cuba and the United States, whose delegation had taken the lead in encouraging the General Assembly to revisit the amendment. In response, the Cuban foreign minister accused the U.S. diplomats of political posturing and claimed that the United States had mandated extrajudicial executions at home and abroad. If the Cuban representatives had followed the U.S. initiative in the revote, it could legitimate the United States as a leader in promoting gay rights. In the ongoing competition over which national government can claim to be a leading defender of "human rights," this would represent a loss for Cuba.

The debate surrounding the UN vote raises key issues regarding the contemporary status of Cubans with non-conforming gender and sexual identities. On the one hand, Cuban diplomats' hesitant embrace of the amendment protecting gays indicates ongoing struggles to

institutionalize sexual equality in Cuba. On the other hand, the public outcry against the Cuban representatives reflects the expanding reach of Cuba's gay tolerance movement. Moreover, the role of advocates in shifting policy hints at a changing relationship between post-Soviet civil society and government leaders, indicating a widening sphere of public debate.

CROSS DIFFERENCES OF COLOR, ECONOMIC BACKGROUND, and gender, gay Cubans often describe a mixed record of improvements and setbacks since the late 1980s. Government leaders decriminalized homosexuality in the penal code in 1988, and in the following decades gay themes gained unprecedented visibility in state-sponsored cultural and health arenas—two areas that the socialist government emphasized since the 1959 Revolution. During field research in Havana, gay men and women explained to me that homosexuality is

now tolerated but still not accepted. For instance, citizens cannot be arrested for homosexuality, and sexual diversity is increasingly recognized as natural in public discourse. Yet subtle forms of discrimination persist in many neighborhoods, workplaces, and families.

In the 1990s, a new generation of artists and writers reintroduced homosexual characters and homoerotic themes that had been censored since the 1960s.7 The most iconic example of queer visibility in state-sponsored art was the debut of a gay protagonist in the film Fresa y chocolate (1994), directed by Tomás Gutiérrez Alea and Juan Carlos Tabío. The film followed the unlikely friendship between a headstrong Communist militant studying at the University of Havana and an eccentric gay intellectual forced to leave the island. Critics pointed out how the film offered a monumental moment for Cuban queer visibility, but also presented an asexual gay character who defended Cuban culture at all costs.8 While some state-sponsored artistic representations presented a romanticized gay Cuban intellectual that bordered on stereotype, many artists more forcefully pushed the limits of censorship. For example, writers and directors in Havana's performing arts deployed more radical queer representations to critique socialist conformity and satirize the dilemmas of everyday life.

More recently, a gay protagonist premiered on staterun television, the most conservative artistic medium, in the Cuban-produced telenovela *La otra cara de la luna* (2006). The melodrama received mixed reviews because the character was a married man who realized his gay identity after succumbing to an extramarital affair with another man and contracting HIV. The series aimed to educate spectators about high-risk sexual behaviors but ultimately perpetuated stereotypes linking homosexuality, infidelity, and AIDS. As representations of homosexuality in the arts continue to multiply, however, images of non-normative sexuality will more accurately reflect the diversity of Cuban gay communities.

In addition to the increasing visibility of queer-themed artistic productions, psychologists and medical professionals in national health agencies have also promoted the normalcy of same-sex desires. Most notably, CENESEX, under the direction of Castro Espín, has positioned the struggle for gay rights within the Cuban Revolution's humanistic framework and argued that Cuban society needs to develop a "healthier culture of sexuality . . . that helps to erode old, erroneous beliefs and prejudices." In 2007, CENESEX submitted legislation that would amend the Constitution to outlaw discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity (the legislation

is still pending at the time of publication). Submitted in collaboration with the Federation of Cuban Women, the law would also extend social programs for travestis and allow them to change identity cards without undergoing sexual-reassignment surgery.

Cuban proponents of gay tolerance have tended to reject a model of identity politics, instead insisting on a depoliticized movement that seeks to integrate gays into mainstream society. Instead of rallying around a separatebut-equal identity, gay advocates have emphasized uprooting homophobia and integrating gay citizens into nationalist projects. For instance, CENESEX organizers sponsor an annual National Day Against Homophobia and question the separatist undertones of a "gay pride" march. This framing situates homosexual rights within socialist movements for equality, linking contemporary struggles to the fundamental principles of the 1959 Revolution. Working within state-funded arts and public health agencies, as opposed to denouncing the government, advocates work to assimilate gay, lesbian, bisexual, and transgender citizens into the Cuban national imaginary.

Most of the urban gays I interviewed in the last decade expressed high regard for CENESEX and referred to Castro Espín with affection, even if they were uninterested in gay politics. CENESEX is not without detractors, however. Cuban historian of sexuality Abel Sierra Madero has criticized the organization for what he sees as a normative approach to sexuality that prevents a more direct confrontation with homophobia. 10

By rooting anti-discrimination policies within revolutionary socialism, Cuban activists have challenged the universal appeal of gay rights movements in the United States and Western Europe, which position gays as an interest group outside the state apparatus. While some might assume that socialism's prohibition of private media and gay neighborhoods would prevent the establishment of a Cuban movement for same-sex equality, the development of queer consumption, media representation, and gay residential zones has not secured civil equality for many gays in the United States.

Even as gay Cuban men and women have celebrated newfound visibility and enjoyed a rise in official tolerance since the 1980s, many of those whom I interviewed in Havana during 2003–4 and 2007 criticized the ongoing police intervention into informal, queer public gatherings. After the Cuban National Assembly decriminalized homosexuality in 1988, the police allowed informal, nightly gay gatherings throughout the capital. (The 1988 penal code still imposed fines on those who "hassled others with homosexual demands"; in 1997 the language

was modified to "hassling with sexual demands.") Convening in public parks, along the Malecón seawall or outside of popular cinemas in Havana, the informal nightlife became the backbone of gay social life in the capital.

As foreign tourists and sex workers flooded the nighttime enclaves beginning in the 1990s, however, police sought to quell the rising sex trade and intermittently shut down the gatherings for weeks or even months at a time. CENESEX initiated a campaign to educate Havana's police officers about the decriminalization of homosexuality to prevent the wrongful detention of gay citizens during the

crackdowns, but the improvements have been slow to materialize.

The ongoing battles to secure queer public space in the capital, like the shifting vote of the Cuban UN delegation, indicate contradictions within the Cuban government's position on homosexuality. Especially since the major economic transition of the 1990s, Cuban government agencies have demonstrated ambivalent reactions toward sexual minorities—a phenomenon that undermines the stereotype of "the Cuban state" as a unitary, hegemonic actor so often put forth by non-Cuban scholars and journalists.

The controversy surrounding the unvote also illuminated the changing role of post-Soviet civic society informulating government policies toward minorities. In part, the rise of gay tolerance reflected a broader trend in which Cuban officials included previously ostracized groups during the crisis that followed the

dissolution of the socialist bloc. For example, in addition to loosening censorship of public debates regarding homosexuality, the National Assembly lifted the ban on religious organizations, and the Office of Religious Affairs worked with Christian groups to promote "revolutionary morality." Similarly, the Ministry of Culture recruited rap artists critical of U.S. imperialism, a sharp departure from the state's previous accusations that rappers were antisocial delinquents. 12

One way of understanding the context of Cuban leaders' gestures of inclusion, proposed by the anthropologist Aihwa Ong, is "neoliberalism as exception"—a situation in which officials reject neoliberalism as an economic doctrine but embrace the measured introduction of capitalist investment. This mixed-market approach often reconfigures governing tactics and can inspire leaders to

incorporate previously marginalized groups.¹⁴ In post-Soviet Cuba, the economic crisis following the loss of Soviet subsidies fostered a measured embrace of capitalist investment and reordered the relationship between the welfare state and its citizens. The official acceptance of sexual minorities provided one avenue for rallying broad support during a time of national vulnerability.

The newfound embrace of sexual equality also reflects changing international dynamics regarding homosexual rights. Over the past decade, sexual equality has increasingly emerged as a diagnostic of the degree to

> which a government has embraced modern values-similar to previous discourses of women's rights. Thus critics of Fidel Castro have cited a history of Cuban homophobic policies as instances of the human rights abuses. Conversely, Cuban leaders have sought to counteract representations of the United States as progressive in terms of gay rights. For example, the state-run Cuban newspaper Granma reprinted an article from USA Today titled, "When It Comes to Gay Rights, Is Cuba Inching Ahead of USA?"15 The article contrasted the sluggish progress of same-sex rights in the United States with the CENESEX legislative proposal that would grant equality to same-sex couples. At times, leaders on both sides of the 90-mile divide have deployed discourses of gay tolerance to grandstand, often accusing one another of homophobia while failing to secure basic sexual equality at home.

> The public debate over the UN amendment that removed specific protections for

marginalized sexual citizens reflects the rise of gay tolerance discourse in post-Soviet Cuba. The emergence of sexual equality rhetoric can be traced to multiple international and domestic origins, intensifying after the Cuban transition to post-Soviet socialism. In addition to broadening definitions of citizenship during a time of national crisis, the steady increase in public debates initiated by bloggers and gay advocates also indicates the appearance of new micro-public spheres in the post-Soviet era. Rather than abandon socialist values for capitalist notions of gay liberation, however, Cuban advocates for gay rights have voiced concerns about sexual rights alongside patriotic sentiments and reinvestments in state socialism. Through these campaigns, Cubans reimagine a revolutionary society that is relevant and sustainable for future generations in all of their diversity.

Cuba's Pharmaceutical Advantage

- "Exports without borders" is referred to in Pedro Monreal, "Development as an Unfinished Affair: Cuba After the 'Great Adjustment' of the 1980s," Latin American Perspectives 29, no. 3 (May 2002): 83.
- Cuba Health Reports, "Cuba's Pharmaceutical Exports Top Tourism, Sugar, and Tobacco," July 28, 2008, available at medicc.org.
- Agustín Lage Dávila, "Socialism and the Knowledge Economy: Cuban Biotechnology," Monthly Review 58, no. 7 (December 2006): 53–55. Originally published as "La economía y el socialismo," Cuba Socialista (November 2004).
- Kari Cantell, The Story of Interferon: The Ups and Downs in the Life of a Scientist (Singapore: World Scientific Publishing Company, 1998), 145–46.
- S.M. Reid-Henry, The Cuban Cure: Reason and Resistance in Global Science (University of Chicago Press, 2010), 14–16.
- 6. Ibid., 16.
- Lilliam Riera, "Gold Medal for Cuban Biopharmaceutical Heberprot-PE, Ninth Cuban Invention to Receive WIPO award," Granma International, April 7, 2011.
- World Intellectual Property Organization, patent application statistics for 1995– 2009, available at www.wipo.int.
- World Intellectual Property Organization, "Intellectual Property as a Lever for Economic Growth: The Latin American and Caribbean Experience (Part II)," WIPO Magazine (Geneva), March—April 2004.
- 10. Reid-Henry, The Cuban Cure, 153.
- 11. lbid.
- Granma International, "First Cuban-U.S. Cooperation Agreement for Production of Anti-cancer Vaccine," July 17, 2004.
- Penni Crabtree, "Carlsbad Biotech in Cancer Deal With Cuba," The San Diego Union-Tribune, July 15, 2004.
- Cancervax, "License, Development, Manufacturing And Supply Agreement," July 13, 2004, techagreements.com/agreement-preview.aspx?num=536908.
- Anita Gutierrez-Folch, "Could a Cuban Cancer Drug Improve US-Cuba Relations?," September 3, 2009, findingdulcinea.com/news/health/2009/september/Could-a-Cuban-Cancer-Drug-Improve-US-Cuba-Relations-.html.
- 16. Lage Dávila, "Socialism and the Knowledge Economy," 52.

Race and Income Inequality in Contemporary Cuba

- Cuba, Comité Estatal de Estadísticas, Censo de población y viviendas, 1981. La población de Cuba según el color de la piel (Havana: INSIE, 1985); Cuba, Oficina Nacional de Estadísticas, Informe nacional. Censo de población y viviendas, 2002 (Havana: ONE, 2005).
- Jorge I. Domínguez, "Racial and Ethnic Relations in the Cuban Armed Forces. A Non-Topic," Armed Forces and Society 2, no. 2 (February 1976): 273–90.
- I discuss some of this historiography in Alejandro de la Fuente, "La historia del futuro: raza, política y nación en la historiografía cubana contemporánea," La Gaceta de Cuba, no. 2 (March—April 2009): 32–34.
- "De la etnia y la raza," special issue, Temas, no. 7 (July–September 1996); "Raza, desigualdad y prejuicio en Cuba," América Negra, no. 15 (December 1998).
- "Nación, raza y cultura," special issue, La Gaceta de Cuba, no. 1 (January– February 2005).
- Alejandro de la Fuente, "The New Afro-Cuban Cultural Movement and the Debate on Race in Contemporary Cuba," *Journal of Latin American Studies* 40, no. 4 (November 2008): 697–720.
- Dixie Edith, "Censo de población: Cuba bajo la lupa," Bohemia (Havana, December 23, 2005): 12–14.
- 8. Cuba, ONE, Informe nacional (2002), 138.
- Esteban Morales Domínguez, Desafíos de la problemática racial en Cuba (Havana: Fundación Fernando Ortiz, 2007); Mark Q. Sawyer, Racial Politics in Post-Revolutionary Cuba (Cambridge University Press, 2006).
- Sarah A. Blue, "The Erosion of Racial Equality in Post-Soviet Cuba," Latin American Politics and Society 49, no. 3 (fall 2007): 57; Rodrigo Espina Prieto and Pablo Rodríguez Ruiz, "Raza y desigualdad en la Cuba actual," Temas, no. 45 (January—

- March 2006): 44-54.
- Rafael Duharte and Elsa Santos, El fantasma de la esclavitud: prejuicios raciales en Cuba y América Latina (Bonn, Germany: Pahl-Rugenstein, 1997); Pedro Pérez-Sarduy and Jean Stubbs, Afro-Cuban Voices: On Race and Identity in Contemporary Cuba (University Press of Florida, 2000).
- Alejandro de la Fuente and Laurence Glasco, "Are Blacks 'Getting Out of Control"? Racial Attitudes, Revolution, and Political Transition in Cuba," in *Toward a New Cuba? Legacies of a Revolution*, Miguel A. Centeno and Mauricio Font, eds. (Lynn Rienner Publishers, 1998), 62–64.
- 13. Espina Prieto and Rodríguez Ruiz, "Raza y desigualdad," 47-49.
- Niurka Núñez González, "A propósito de las relaciones raciales en Cuba: algunas dinámicas espaciales urbanas," Catauro: Revista Cubana de Antropología 9, no. 16 (2007): 4–20.
- 15. Blue, "The Erosion of Racial Equality," 45-46.
- 16. Ibid., 45
- Carmelo Mesa-Lago, Growing Economic and Social Disparities in Cuba: Impact and Recommendations for Change (Institute for Cuban and Cuban-American Studies, University of Miami, 2002), 7.
- Angela Ferriol, Maribel Ramos, and Lia Ane, Reforma económica y población en condiciones de riesgo en Ciudad de la Habana (Havana: INIES, 2004).
- de la Fuente and Glasco, "Are Blacks," 60–61; Blue, "The Erosion of Racial Equality," 54.
- 20. The Informe Nacional does not include educational data by race. These figures are taken from Rodrigo Espina Prieto, "Hacia la eliminación de las brechas raciales: juventud y programas de la Revolución," Última Década 17, no. 31 (December 2009): 89–106.
- 21. Fernando Ravsberg, "Advierten sobre racismo en Cuba," BBC Mundo, February 13, 2003; Norberto Mesa Carbonell to Luis I. Gómez, Minister of Education, Havana, August 31, 1999, in Cofradía de la Negritud, "En la primera línea" (July 2008, mimeograph, courtesy of Norberto Mesa Carbonell).
- See, for instance, Raúl Castro, "Es preciso caminar hacía el futuro," transcript of speech to the National Assembly on December 20, 2009, Granma, December 21, 2009
- 23. Raúl Castro, "Informe Central," Granma, April 17, 2011.
- 24. María Julia Mayoral, "Nuestro pueblo jamás entregará la Revolución y el Socialismo," Granma, January 26, 2008; Marifeli Pérez-Stable, "El congreso cubano, una crítica a los últimos 50 años," Cubaencuentro (April 27, 2011); Henley C. Adams, "Fighting an Uphill Battle: Race, Politics, Power, and Institutionalization in Cuba," Latin American Research Review 39, no. 1 (2004): 169–82.

The Rise of Gay Tolerance in Cuba

- Yasmín S. Portales Machado, "Confirmado nuestro derechos fueron moneda de cambio en la ONU," En 2310 y 8225 (blog), December 2, 2010, http:// yasminsilvia.blogspot.com/2010_12_01_archive.html.
- Francisco Rodríguez Cruz, "Un paso adelante o cuando la ausencia no quiere decir olvido," Paquito, el de Cuba (blog), December 22, 2010, http://paquitoeldecuba .wordpress.com/2010/12/22/un-paso-adelante-o-cuando-la-ausencia-no-quieredecir-olvido.
- Yoani Sánchez, "The Trade in Silence," Generation Y (blog), December 1, 2010, http://www.desdecuba.com/generationy/?p=2129.
- Mariela Castro Espín, "Declaración de la SOCUMES y el CENESEX sobre voto de Cuba en la Asamblea General de las Naciones Unidas," November 24, 2010, http://www.cenesex.sld.cu/webs/diversidad/declaraciononu.html.
- 5. Ibio
- Cuban Web access percentage per the World Bank, World Development Indicators, Databank, http://data.worldbank.org/data-catalog/world-developmentindicators?cid=GPD_WDI, accessed June 1, 2011.
- Emilio Bejel, Gay Cuban Nation (University of Chicago Press, 2001); Jesús Jambrina, "Sujetos queers en la literature cubana: hacía una (posible) genealogía homoerótica," La Habana Elegante, no. 11 (fall 2000), available at habanaelegante .com; Desiderio Navarro, "In Medias Res Publicas: On Intellectuals and Social

NOTES

- Criticism in the Cuban Public Sphere," trans. Alessandro Fornazzari and Desiderio Navarro, boundary 2 29, no. 3 (2002): 197–203.
- See, for example, see José Quiroga, Tropics of Desire: Interventions From Queer Latino America (New York University Press, 2000), and Brad Epps, "Proper Conduct: Reinaldo Arenas, Fidel Castro, and the Politics of Homosexuality," Journal of the History of Sexuality 6, no. 2 (October 1995): 231–83.
- Quoted in Eduardo Jimanez, "Gay Rights in Cuba: How Much Has Changed? Interview With Mariela Castro Espín," Havana Journal, February 29, 2004.
- See, for instance, Elizabeth Mirabal Llorens and Carlos Velazco Fernández, " 'La sexualidad es el pretexto, uno de los tantos que he encontrado, para analizar la sociedad cubana.' Entrevista al investigador cubano Abel Sierra Madero," La Ventana, April 13, 2007, http://laventana.casa.cult.cu/modules.php?name=New s&file=article&sid=3657.
- Christine Ayorinde, "A Space Within the Revolution': Religious Cubans and the Secular State," in *The Changing Dynamic of Cuban Civil Society* (University Press of Florida, 2008), 144.
- Sujatha Fernandes, "Fear of a Black Nation: Local Rappers, Transnational Crossings, and State Power in Contemporary Cuba," Anthropological Quarterly 76, no. 4 (2003): 575–608.
- Aihwa Ong, Neoliberalism as Exception: Mutations in Citizenship and Sovereignty (Duke University Press, 2006).
- 14. Ibid., 5.
- DeWayne Wickham, Granma, March 7, 2007. Originally published in USA Today, February 27, 2007.

Making-Up Is Hard to Do

- Brendan Farrington. "Obama Criticizes Cuba Policy at Little Havana Event," the Associated Press, August 26, 2007.
- Casey Woods, "Obama First Democrat to Win Florida's Hispanic Vote," The Miami Herald, November 6, 2008.
- Raúl Castro, "Intervención en el segmento público de la VII Cumbre Extraordinaria del ALBA, Cumaná, Venezuela, 16 de abril de 2009," cuba.cu/gobierno/ rauldiscursos/index2.html.
- Organization of American States, General Assembly, "Resolution on Cuba," AG/ RES. 2438 (XXXIX-0/09), adopted at the Third Plenary Session, 39th Regular Session, held June 3, 2009, in San Pedro Sula, Honduras, Proceedings 1 (OEA/ Ser.P/XXXIX-0.2, October 21, 2009): 12.
- Jonathan D. Farrar (U.S. Interests Section Havana) to various recipients, "GOC Signals 'Readiness to Move Forward,' " leaked cable, 09Havana592, September 25, 2009 (WikiLeaks).
- Hillary Clinton, "Remarks on Nuclear Nonproliferation at the University of Louisville, Louisville, KY," transcript, April 9, 2010, state.gov/secretary/ rm/2010/04/139958.htm.
- Barack Obama, "Press Conference by the President," transcript, Port of Spain, Trinidad and Tobago, April 19, 2009, Office of the Press Secretary, the White House, whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/press-conference-president-trinidadand-tobago-4192009.
- Rob Gillies, "Cuban Parliament President Dismisses Obama," the Associated Press, May 10, 2009.
- "Interview of the President by Juan Carlos López, CNN en Español, April 15, 2009," transcript, Office of the Press Secretary, the White House, whitehouse .gov/the-press-office/interview-president-cnn-en-espanol-4152009.
- 10. Hillary Clinton, "Remarks With Jamaican Foreign Minister Kenneth Baugh at CARICOM, San Pedro Sula, Honduras, June 2, 2009," transcript, www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2009a/06/124291.htm; Clinton, "Digital Town Hall of the Americas at FUNGLODE, Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic, April 17, 2009," transcript, state.gov/secretary/rm/2009a/04/121871.htm; Barack Obama, "Remarks by President Obama on Latin America in Santiago, Chile, March 21, 2011," transcript, Office of the Press Secretary, the White House, whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/03/21/remarks-president-obama-latin-america-

- santiago-chile.
- Barack Obama, "Our Main Goal: Freedom in Cuba," The Miami Herald, August 21, 2007.
- Nancy San Martin, "Raúl Castro Hints at Readiness for Dialogue With Washington," The Miami Herald, August 19, 2006; Raúl Castro, "Key Address by Army General Raúl Castro Ruz, at the Ministerial Meeting of the Non-aligned Movement, Havana, Cuba, April 29, 2009," transcript, cuba.cu/gobierno/rauldiscursos/2009/ing/r290409i.html.
- 13. Jonathan D. Farrar (U.S. Interests Section Havana) to various recipients, "From the Mouth of MINREX: Possible Insight Into US-CU Migration Talks," leaked cable, 09Havana341, June 6, 2009 (WikiLeaks); Farrar, "GOC Signals Readiness to Move Forward,"; Farrar to various recipients, "Cuban MININT's Thoughts on Travel, Law Enforcement, and Intel Sharing," leaked cable, 09Havana172, December 16, 2010 (WikiLeaks).
- Tom Doggett, "U.S. Fears Cuba Oil Drilling, Mexico Suggests Talks," Reuters, April 14, 2011.
- The Carter Center, "Trip Report by Former U.S. President Jimmy Carter to Cuba, March 28–30, 2011," cartercenter.org/news/trip_reports/cuba-march2011.html.
- Thomas Mann to Philip Bonsal, September 27, 1960, box 2, fol. 2, Philip Bonsal Papers, Library of Congress.

Refusing to Hear

- Robert Crampton, "Light at the End of the Tunnel," The Times (London), February 19, 2011.
- EuroWeek (London), "Codelco Mines Feel-Good Factor Around Chile," November 5, 2010.
- 3. John Mangels, "Cleveland-Based Eaton Corp.'s Equipment Aided Chile Mine Rescue Effort," The Plain Dealer (Cleveland), October 13, 2010; "Chilean Mine Rescuers Honored by Obama," The Buffalo News, October 29, 2010; John Mangels, "NASA Engineer and Chardon Native Clint Cragg Helped Design Capsule Used in Chile Mine Rescue," The Plain Dealer, October 14, 2010; Juan Forero and Jonathan Franklin, "We Never Lost Faith," The Washington Post, October 14, 2011.
- 4. The Australian (Sydney), "Chilean Miners Slam President," January 6, 2011.
- Peter Prengaman, "Chile, Its President Stepping Up in the World," Lexington Herald Leader (Kentucky), October 17, 2010.
- The Herald Sun (Melbourne, Australia), "Miners Are Out of cash," January 4, 2011.
- Piers Scholfield, "Tras el rescate de 'los 33' el país sigue sin reformar la minería," BBC Mundo, January 4, 2011.
- Mónica González, "Un sistema laboral que desprotege al minero," Centro de Investigación Periodística (Santiago, Chile), October 13, 2010.
- Curtis M. Wong, "Mario Sepulveda Becomes Chile Mine Rescue 'Breakout Star,' " The Huffington Post, October 13, 2010.
- 10. Scholfield, "Tras el rescate."
- Simon Romero with Pascale Bonnefoy, "Rescue Offers Redemption for a Region With a Dark Past," The New York Times, October 15, 2010.

COPYRIGHT INFORMATION



Title: The Rise of Gay Tolerance in Cuba: The Case of the UN Vote

Source: NACLA Rep Am 44 no4 Jl/Ag 2011 p. 34-44

ISSN: 1071-4839

Publisher: North American Congress on Latin America

38 Greene Street, 4th Floor, New York, NY 10013

The magazine publisher is the copyright holder of this article and it is reproduced with permission. Further reproduction of this article in violation of the copyright is prohibited. To contact the publisher: http://www.nacla.org/

This article may be used for research, teaching and private study purposes. Any substantial or systematic reproduction, re-distribution, re-selling, loan or sublicensing, systematic supply or distribution in any form to anyone is expressly forbidden. The publisher does not give any warranty express or implied or make any representation that the contents will be complete or accurate or up to date. The accuracy of any instructions, formulae and drug doses should be independently verified with primary sources. The publisher shall not be liable for any loss, actions, claims, proceedings, demand or costs or damages whatsoever or howsoever caused arising directly or indirectly in connection with or arising out of the use of this material.